
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

January 29, 2020
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, January 29, 2020, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


            James Anderson
William Leonard
Carolyn Van Newkirk



James Gross

Stephen Libhart
Nelva Wright

James Helsel

Jim Mann


Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety) and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  None
Introduction:  Mr. Edwards introduced Mr. Joe Meszaros, Regional Director for Avflight, and Mr. Garrett Haines, Director of Finance for Avflight.

Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said there is one item on the Consent Calendar, a non-controversial item costing less than $10,000:
1. Minutes of the December 4th, 2019 Board meeting
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve the Consent Calendar 
item.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved.  
Executive Committee:  There were no Executive Committee items.
Airport Operations Committee:

a)
Purchase 2020 Shuttle Bus:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of one 19-passenger low-floor gasoline powered shuttle bus in the amount of $105,784.00.  The vehicle being replaced is a 2014-Freightliner 21-passenger high-floor, diesel powered shuttle bus that has accrued in excess of 182,640 miles.   The proposed replacement will match our latest model, and it will have two wheelchair positions available.  Funding for this project was approved as part of the 2020 Capital Improvement Program and will be funded from the Capital Budget.  The vehicle is not offered through COSTARS or PA State Contract but is available for purchase through the Virginia State Contract.  This was reviewed by SARAA legal counsel.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve the purchase of one 19-passenger low-floor gasoline powered shuttle bus in the amount of $105,784.00 for transporting airport parking customers to and from the passenger terminal at HIA from the long-term parking lot.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Wright and unanimously approved. 

b)
Purchase Incinerator:   Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of a dual chamber incinerator at a cost of $28,187.00 that is capable of incinerating incoming USDA regulated garbage to ash.  When international arriving flights land at HIA, the incoming garbage must be disposed of within seventy-two hours per USDA.  Up until the end of 2019, HIA staff transported this regulated garbage to the Lancaster County Solid Waste Management Authority (LCSWMA).  They decided not to renew their USDA certification effective the end of November 2019.  By purchasing a portable incineration system, HIA will not only save in the cost of having another facility incinerate this garbage, but also in employee productivity costs, fuel and vehicle wear and tear by not having SARAA personnel transport the garbage.  This purchase was placed for public bid and one bid was received.   This purchase is paid by airport operating funds.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Mann that the Board approve the purchase of a dual chamber incinerator at a cost of $28,187.00 that is capable of incinerating incoming USDA regulated garbage to ash.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.  


c)
GA Airport Signage Design Services:   Mr. Edwards reported that this is to  award a contract to KMA Design in an amount not-to-exceed $13,460.00 for design, blueprints and permitting services for new GA signage.  This project is to update and add signage to the Capital City Executive Airport as well as update the existing signage at both Gettysburg and Franklin County Regional Airports.  SARAA issued a Request for Proposals and a total of four proposals were received.  KMA Design was the top scorer.  Funding for this project is included in the 2020 SARAA/Marketing budget.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board award a contract to KMA Design in an amount not-to-exceed $13,460.00 for design, blueprints and permitting services for the new GA signage, subject to review and approval by legal counsel, and authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director, to sign the agreement and related documents.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Gross and unanimously approved.  

d)
Rite Aid Lease/Accept Option Term:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the assignment of the ground lease currently held by RITE AID HDQTRS. CORP. to Avflight and approve the final five-year option for this lease to extend the term through August 31, 2026.   Rite Aid currently leases approximately 104,979 square feet of space which includes a 27,000 square foot hangar, a fuel farm for their own use, associated apron and auto parking.  In 2019, Rite Aid ceased flight operations and has indicated that they wish to end their involvement in this lease.  Avflight intends to use the hangar to serve as a base for Smart Avionics, and to provide additional aircraft storage space.  Staff are concerned that almost all the rentable hangar space at the airport will be controlled by one entity and recommends that the following conditions be included in the approval and assignment:  

* The lease be amended to state that at the end of the remaining term, SARAA will have the option to take title to the buildings.


* Avflight’s use of the building is contingent upon an aviation business occupying at least 50 percent of the building space.


*The current fuel farm shall be removed.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board approve the assignment of the ground lease currently held by RITE AID HDQTRS. CORP. to Avflight and approve the final five-year option for this lease to extend the term through August 31,2026, and authorize the Executive Director or, in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director to execute all associated documents, subject to the terms presented.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.


e)
Purchase Firewall Hardware:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of new firewall hardware from Getronics/Pomeroy for $22,695.27 and configuration services from Appalachia Technologies for $9,600.00, for a total cost of $32,295.27.  The last time SARAA replaced its network firewall was in 2014.  SARAA IT would like to replace its single Cisco firewall with two new firepower firewalls with improved security capabilities.  Four vendors were asked for quotes.  Funding for this purchase is included in the 2020 SARAA IT operating budget.  Getronics/Pomeroy is on PA state contract.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Anderson that the Board approve the purchase of new firewall hardware from Getronics/Pomeroy for $22,695.27 and configuration services from Appalachia Technologies for $9,600.00, for a total cost of $32,295.27.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Wright and unanimously approved. 


f)
Fiber Optic Cable Installation:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the installation of fiber optic cabling to be installed from the main terminal to the ARFF/maintenance building for network, server and backup redundancy by Heim Electric for $42,000.  SARAA’s main IT network, server and backup hardware needed to be redundant in case of a catastrophic event or failure.  In order to do this, connections to all the airport’s communications rooms must be made from an alternate site so IT resources can run concurrently from both locations. Fiber optic cable must be run from the main terminal to Building 513 to make the needed connections.  SARAA IT requested quotes from two vendors.  Funding for this purchase is included in the 2020 SARAA operating budget.  Heim Electric is on COSTARS.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board approve the installation of fiber optic cabling to be installed from the main terminal to the ARFF/maintenance building for network, server and backup redundancy by Heim Electric for $42,000.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved.


g)
Emergency Support Services, Well-Head Treatment, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to amend the contract with Glace Associates to provide additional engineering services in support of well head treatment start-up and regulatory compliance to remediate PFOS and PFOA in an amount not-to-exceed $15,000, for a new total contract amount of $76,430.  In an effort to get the treatment system up and running as quickly as possible, Glace assisted SARAA in performing technical inspections, monitoring the loading and backwash of carbon media and will perform a final inspection.  Glace will also assist SARAA by developing data to document the performance of the Granulated Activated Carbon media.  This work will be funded from the Water/Sewer Department’s professional services budget line item.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board amend the contract with Glace Associates, Inc. of Camp Hill, PA to provide additional engineering services in support of well head treatment start-up and regulatory compliance to remediate PFOS and PFOA in HIA’s source water in an amount not-to-exceed $15,000, without written authorization, for a new total contract amount of $76,430, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.

h)
Water Treatment Plant Upgrade, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Glace Associates in an amount not-to-exceed $196,000 to provide engineering design services to upgrade HIA’s Water Treatment Plant. SARAA received its Operating Permit for the interim well-head treatment system on January 10, 2020.  One of he conditions of the Operating Permit is that SARAA must submit to the Department of Environmental Protection within one year of issuance of the Operating Permit an administratively complete public water supply permit application.  Glace has submitted a proposal to provide services that will include developing a treatment process design, developing preliminary plant upgrade concepts, developing plant upgrade design, permitting the plant upgrade design, developing plans and specifications and providing bid phase services.  This work will be funded from SARAA’s 2020 Budgeted Capital Program.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board award a contract to Glace Associates, Inc. of Camp Hill, PA in an amount not-to-exceed $196,000, without written authorization, to provide engineering design services to upgrade HIA’s Water Treatment Plant to include Granular Activated Carbon absorption to remove polyfluoralkyl substances (PFAS) as well as Volatile Organic Compounds (VOCs) from the drinking water system at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.

i) Rehabilitate Runway, Phase 4 (Additional CM Services), HIA:  Mr. 
Edwards reported that this is to amend the contract with Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson to increase their amount by $34,360, increasing their total contract value from $929,681.36 to a final contract amount of $964,041.36 as compensation for additional work.  Professional service work items were encountered that have increased costs of the construction management services required to support Phase 4 of the runway project. These issues can be summarized as follows:  asphalt plant acceptance testing, contractor claim for additional milling, extended project close-out, and warranty issue.  These additional costs are eligible for reimbursement by the FAA grant. 
Motion:   A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board amend the contract with Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson to increase their amount by $34,360, increasing their total contract value from $929,681.36 to a final contract amount of $964,041.36 as compensation for additional work, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract, grant and related documents. The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.

j)
Building 26 & 96 Demolition, Amendment #4, HIA (CAD Standard):  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to amend the agreement with Urban Engineers to increase their contract amount by $88,170.00 for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $468,415.00 to provide design and bid services for the reconstruction of Third Street.  In December 2018, SARAA completed a GIS Needs Assessment.  The first objective was to Establish a Standard for Computer Aided Design (CAD).  SARAA staff has been coordinating with Urban Engineers on how they could assist SARAA in developing a CAD standard and at the same time incorporate the new standard into the on-going design project for the Third Street Intersection.  This approach will also integrate the CAD Standard into the Third Street Intersection project, thus immediately implementing the standard and providing staff with a model to apply to future projects. The cost will be paid from SARAA’s 2020 Budgeted Capital Program.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board amend the agreement with Urban Engineers of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, to increase their contract amount by $88,170.00 for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $468,425.00 to provide design and bid services for the reconstruction of Third Street, HIA, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign any contract, grant and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Mann and unanimously approved.


k)
Lower Swatara Easements, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to sign all documents related to the granting of permanent easements and right-of-way’s and a temporary construction easement necessary for the construction of the sanitary sewer force main across SARAA properties.  The Lower Swatara Township Municipal Authority has developed a project that will replace the sanitary sewer Force Main that runs along the edge of Route 230.  SARAA must execute three legal documents in order for the construction of the new force main to proceed.  These include:

*Easement and Permanent Right-of-Way across North 29 Property


*Easement and Permanent Right-of-Way across former Sunburst Property


*Temporary Easement for Construction Purposes
The easements will be granted to the Municipal Authority of Lower Swatara Township in consideration for One Dollar per easement.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board authorize the Chairman or Executive Director to sign all documents related to the granting of permanent easements and right-of-way’s and a temporary construction easement necessary for the construction of the sanitary sewer force main across SARAA properties located on the north side of Route 230. The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved. 
Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (November 2019):   Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues were $28 million vs. the $26.7 million budgeted, or 4.3% ahead of budget.  Year-to-date Total Operating Expenses were $17.1 million vs. the budgeted amount of $16.8 million, 4.7% or $260,000 over budget.  Net Operating Revenue was $11.2 million. After subtracting out the non-operating items which include principal and interest on the debt service, the Variance to Budget is $1,854,827.  The bond coverage ratio is very healthy at 1.84, compared to the requirement of 1.25.   On the Sales & Revenue Summary Report (December), Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales is $6.7 million, up 16.35% vs last year.  Starbucks is up 25.72% year-to-date.  Total Car Rental Sales were $26.5 million, up 9.36% year-to-date.  Total Variable Revenue was $19.2 million, up 6.19% year-to-date. The CPE is down from $15.59 to $13.24 year-to-date, which is a 15% reduction.  On the Accounts Receivable Trade Report, there are no significant balances over 30 days.
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following:  
Airport Drive Rehabilitation, HIA:  Additional Phase 2 work will be accomplished in the spring of 2020.
Rehabilitate Flood Dike, HIA:   To date, 400 feet of river-side toe road have been reconstructed and 6,000 feet of river-side vegetation have been cleared.  There has been no work since December 20th due to high water level of the river.  
Expand Cargo Apron, HIA:  100% design drawings are being reviewed. Permitting actions continue in progress.  

Rehab State Police Hangar, CXY:  This project was advertised for bid on January 26th.  A pre-bid meeting will be held on Tuesday, February 11th, and bids will be open on March 12th.


Construct Parallel Taxiway, FCRA:  A pre-construction meeting will be held on Friday, February 7th, 2020.  Work will be performed in the spring.


Construct South Apron, GRA:  A design progress meeting was held on January 15th, 2020.


c)
Enplanement Report:  Mr. Edwards reported that December 2019 was the busiest December ever.  All airlines are up vs. December 2018.  December and the 4th quarter were a record for passenger traffic.  2019 was the busiest year ever at MDT with 762,000 enplanements, 17.6% busier than 2018 and 2.5% busier than 1997.  American (43%), Allegiant (29%) and Frontier (20%) generated 92% of all passenger growth in 2019.  American served 41.4% of all passengers in 2019.  2019 Cargo Landed Weight was down 3.6% vs. 2018.  2019 Cargo tonnage ranked 3rd all time, down 3.4% vs. 2018.  December 2019 CXY operations totaled 1,264, down 34.8%.  December 2019 MDT operations totaled 3,849, up 1.4%.  CXY 2019 operations were up 9% vs. 2018—the highest level since 2013.  MDT 2019 operations were down 7.4% vs. 2018—the lowest level since 2015.
In 2020:  

· American Airlines is upgrading MDT-DFW from E-175 to A319 (adding 46 seats daily) in April.

· American Airlines is keeping expanded CLT and ORD services through first six months of 2020. 

· Frontier pulled Denver service in 2020.

· Frontier reduced MCO from current four to two trips per week for summer 2020.

· The current revised forecast projects 752,000 enplanements for 2020.

Advertising & Events:
· $60,000 first quarter campaign to start next week promoting record travel growth and spring opportunities.
· Mr. Edwards and Mr. Miller will be attending the Routes airline meetings in Indianapolis in February.

d)
RFP for Advocacy Services for SARAA:  Mr. Edwards reported that the scope of services will include:

*Advocate for SARAA priorities, funding applications and other legislation


*Work with SARAA staff to develop and implement communications plans and outreach to local, state and federal government agencies and representatives


*Monitor local, state and federal regulatory and legislative governmental initiatives


*Prepare and present monthly written progress reports to SARAA.

The schedule is as follows:


February 3:  RFP Advertised


February 28:  Proposals Due


Week of March 16:  Selection list finalized (scheduled to be prior to Board Planning Session)

March 25 (Board meeting):  Agreement terms presented to the Board

Mr. Edwards asked the Board for guidance/input on the proposed scope of work. 

Recognition:   Mr. Stevens said that HIA recently hosted the EAA Ford Tri-Motor event.  The group provided a signed photo from the pilot.  Mr. Stevens recognized Mr. Andy Kerstetter and his team for doing an outstanding job.
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Gross:  Mr. Gross said that BKD presented their planning presentation to the Executive Committee on Friday.  
Ms., Van Newkirk:  Ms. Van Newkirk thanked staff for the Marketing & Enplanement update summary.
Ms. Wright:  Ms. Wright said that 2019 was a great year for the airport and hopes that 2020 will also be a success.  

Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard said the new road on Airport Drive is very nice.  He also inquired about the TSA appropriation.

Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel thanked staff for their efforts.

Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, February 26, 2020, 8:00 a.m. 

Harrisburg International Airport
Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 8:58 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by Camille Springer
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